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I. CALL TO ORDER  













6:00 p.m. Mayor Scott Solberg called the City Council meeting to order by leading the Pledge of Allegiance.
Council Present:  Mayor Scott Solberg, Council members; Karen Folstad, Chad Rohland, Travis Torgerson, and Trent Turner.

Staff Present:  Administrator Jana Elton, Utilities Director John Sylling, Pool Manager Kelsey Bratland, Administrative Assistant Stephanie Jaster.

Guests Present:  Terry Lund, Joyce Lund, Kaitlyn Longhauser with Fillmore County Journal, Rachel Stock with Caledonia Argus, Mark Davy with Davy Engineering, Mike Patterson, Mary Lou Gerard, Russell Gerard, George Lesnar, Gerald Kampschroer, Saundy Solum, Heather Edgington, and Brock Elton.
II. ADOPT AGENDA  
Council member Rohland moved to adopt the agenda, seconded by Council member Turner, all in favor, motion carried.
III. CONSENT AGENDA

Council member Turner moved to adopt the consent agenda, seconded by Council member Rohland, all in favor, motion carried.
IV. OPEN FORUM:  Each person wishing to speak will have two minutes for comments.  
No comments.
V. PUBLIC HEARING

Council member Turner moved to open the Public Hearing at 6:03 p.m., seconded by Council member Turner.

Spring Grove residents asked questions and voiced their concerns regarding the increase of property taxes.  Council members explained the reasoning behind the 6.25 percent increase but when it comes to how the county assess properties and comes up with the entire percentage for each property amount is something they need to discuss with the Houston County Assessor.
Council member Torgerson moved to close the Public Hearing, seconded by Council member Turner at 6:26 p.m. all in favor, motion carried.

Motion to accept Resolution 21-49 by Council member Rohland and seconded by Mayor Solberg, all in favor, motion carried.

VI. OLD BUSINESS
EDA Quonset purchase agreement update:

Memo was presented to Council from Courtney Bergey Swanson and Rebeca Charles EDA/CEDA.  
More information needs to be obtained regarding the purchase agreement between the City of Spring Grove and developers.  This proposed project, Roverud Park Quonset Site Housing Redevelopment Project Updates, is for additional housing to be built in the current Quonset area owned by the city.  Until more information is available, this purchase agreement will be put on hold.
Alley update Sylling/Gerard/Farmer’s Coop:
City Attorney Greg Schieber provided the council with his recommendations.  If the public uses and accesses this area for more than six years and if the city maintains it for more than six years, by default it becomes the city’s property whether the city wanted it or not.  One option for the city to consider is to vacate a portion of land back to the landowner to the north and move the alley south.  The city needs to be careful to follow correct procedures while doing this. The biggest question is what is in the publics best interest.  Another option is to do nothing at all.  In order to do this properly, the landowner would need to provide in writing to the city the specific land they would like to have vacated.   Mayor Solberg tabled this topic until we get costs of this project from John Sylling to move the alley with a full base for the road, to move the utility pole and bury the line.  The proposed project is, if this goes through, would be in conjunction with the street project along 2nd Avenue NW budgeted for 2024.  Resident Mary Lou Gerard asked the council to consider adding an alley sign with this project.
Davy Engineering update:
Mark Davy from Davy Engineering explained the process of how the Comprehensive Plan, Phase I, and the Zoning Ordinance Review, Phase II, work together.  Davy answered questions from the council assuring he will be taking the lead for this project.  All communication will go through Davy himself, and they hope to complete this project in a timely manner.  The cost for the Zoning Ordinance Review will be $5,000.00 as previously quoted.  Council advised Mark Davy to continue working on the current project.
Liquor Store closing updates:
City Attorney Greg Schieber gave an outline to the council showing a timeline on how to properly close the municipal liquor store.  The city has already decided in principle to close the Liquor Store, which one of the first steps, is to change the ordinance.  The Liquor Store should have as low of inventory towards the end as possible.  The next step is to figure out if the city would like to auction off personal property fixtures like coolers, machines, tables, chairs, etc.  The city can opt to sell it all at auction or sell everything in a package deal along with the building.  Schieber explains that at the dollar amounts we are looking at; we do not necessarily need to do competitive bidding on the items.  We also do not need to do competitive bidding with the building.  We could hire a realtor to list it.  The City could entertain offers by having bids put in if we choose to.  The new ordinance for off sale liquor license will take effect July 1st and at that point, if anybody else would like to apply for a liquor license they can do so once our new ordinance is in effect.  First, we will need to find out what the business is worth.  Second, we can make a list of what would be sold as the package deal.  Example would be the building, tables, chairs, coolers, etc. If possible, we could include inventory that is left over at the end, selling at wholesale at that time.  Putting it all up for bids is a possibility but legally does not need to be done.  Mayor Solberg motioned at the next regular council meeting in January, that an agenda item be revoking ordinance 42, seconded by Council member Rohland, all in favor, motion carried.
VII. NEW BUSINESS:
Top Dog roof proposal adjoining the Liquor Store:
Shawn Bartell is requesting to install a flashing over the top of both roofs to stop the elements from going down in between both walls.  This would stop any future deterioration between the buildings.  This is at no cost to the city.  The Council just wanted to be assured that there is proper drainage, they see no issue with this.
Pool requests:
Council member Rohland voiced a request from Sammy Eiken.  Eiken is requesting to have the pool open the last day of school for a pool party.  Rohland mentioned all of this depends on if the pool is completed by that time since its currently under construction.  Rohland explained the second ask is to add in a one-night evening swim other than on a Friday.  Eiken said she is willing to take initiative to work with other businesses to promote this.  Pool manager Kelsey Bratland was in attendance, and she is willing to look further into seeing if this can be a possibility.

City camera updates:
Administrator Elton recommended that the city upgrade their security cameras.  Council directed Elton to get more detailed information and bring back more information and options.
E911 address signs:
Administrator Elton explained that 213 households in Spring Grove are not in compliance with our E911 address sign ordinance by not displaying the correct signs on their homes.  The signs are $25.00 a piece totaling $5,325.00.  The city purchases these signs, and the residents buy or will be charged by the city.  Mayor Solberg recommended that we first contact the residents that are not in compliance and ask them if they have the sign to put out or if the city needs to order one for them.  Have the residents contact City Hall with their plans.
Permits given 2022:
Administrator Elton shared a spreadsheet for informational purposes only to the council members showing all permits given in 2022.  

.gov website closed:
Administrator Elton gave an update explaining how previously the city has had two websites. The process was to move old information over to the new one and close the old one down.  The old website, .gov, has officially been shut down.  The new website has had several current updates.  It will still take some time to add more information on that we would like available for the residents.
VIII. ORDINANCES/POLICIES

1. Policy A-1-00 Fest Building Fees and Deposits 
Council member Rohland motioned to adopt changes to Policy A-1-00 Fees and deposits, changing the fee for the use of the building from $200 to $325 and all persons/organizations that utilize the Fest Building and want alcohol services will need to provide proof of vendor license and insurance to the city 30 days prior to their scheduled event. Seconded by Council member Torgerson, all in favor, motion carried.
2. Ordinance Chapter 104 – Fees, Licenses and Permits – change in Fest Building fees, Police fees and Residential Recycling/Trash fees

Changes now include that alcohol may be served by a licensed and insured vendor.  Renter must provide proof of licensure for vendors within 30 days prior to event.  Added a new liability clause.  Fest Building fees changed from $275 to $325 for rent.  Additional days for non-profits changed from $50 per day to $20 per day. One additional cleaning duty that cigarette butts are picked up after event.  No animals in the building, service dogs are welcome with permission only.  A preferred local vendor list was added. Council member Rohland motioned to approve Ordinance Chapter 104 changes, seconded by Council member Torgerson, all in favor, motional carried.  
IX. MAYOR/COUNCIL:  
Items brought up by mayor, council, or attorney for discussion only. No action will be taken at this meeting on these topics. 
1. Next Regular Meeting will be held January 17, 2023 at 6:00 p.m.  
2. JC Nerstad

Mayor Solberg apologized on behalf of the City of Spring Grove that the situation with JC Nerstad’s junk vehicles, which was resolved, but regretfully has been drawn on for so long.  The city apologizes for any inconvenience that the city has contributed to this entire situation.
X. MEETING REPORTS:  A synopsis of any board meetings, committee assignments or other events attended by any council member since the last council meeting.
-
1) EDA -- Mayor Solberg said that housing has been a need with several discussions with little answers at this time.  Airbnb was discussed about considering having a lodging tax.  Council member Folstad recommended for Administrator Elton to find more information on this subject.
2) Parks – No meeting was held.  Mayor Solberg explained that we are still waiting for more information for putting a road and hotel/motel in by the swimming pool.
3) Planning and Zoning – Council member Turner said there were discussions about Mark Davy and ordinance updates.  Planning and Zoning Commission went over permits that have been given over the last year and discussed a subdivision survey from Julie Amundson.  Attorney Greg Schieber explained the process of the minor subdivision process and Administrator Elton said she would look into this subject further.
4) Library -- Council member Folstad provided information on the Houston County Contract and money was given to the library with a 2% increase, which results in $5,000.  Fillmore County Journal did an article on Logan Constancio is a high-school volunteer about the importance of library’s who would like to continue with volunteering at the library.  March 9th, local author Liz Hershberger will do a book talk.
5) Fire Department -Council member Turner said AFG sent a letter that Spring Grove was not accepted to receive a new fire truck.  Prices for new trucks have gone up 28%.  Turner explained he will continue to work on grants and will keep saving money in the budget.
XI. ADJOURNMENT: 
Mayor Solberg motioned to adjourn the meeting at 7:59 p.m., seconded by Council member Torgerson, all voted in favor, motion carried.

Respectfully submitted and 
approved on January 17th, 2023

Attest: _______________________________











Jana Elton   

City Clerk/Administrator

